CITY OF GENTRY
   REGULAR CITY COUNCIL MEETING

      MONDAY, FEBRUARY 5, 2018
The City Council of the City of Gentry, Arkansas, met in a regular session at the Council Chambers at 6:30 p.m. on February 5, 2018.  Mayor Kevin Johnston called the meeting to order. Councilman James Furgason gave the invocation. 
ALDERMEN ANSWERING ROLL CALL:


Janice Arnold              Jason Barrett             Michael Crawford 
 
James Furgason          Warren Norman         Jimmy Thorburn        
 Todd Wagner 

Others in attendance: City Attorney Jay Williams, Mayor Kevin Johnston, City Clerk Jayne Kooistra, Janie Parks, Maxine Foster, School Supt. Terrie Metz, Fire Chief Vester Cripps, Patrolman Dennis Wike, Jim Wilson, Rick Craft, Corey Reed, Randy Moll, Jim Kooistra and others
REVIEW OF MINUTES – January 8, 2018 – Regular Council Meeting 
Motion:    Arnold – to approve the minutes as presented 

Second:    Wagner
Roll Call: 
   

Arnold – yes        
 Barrett – yes              Crawford - yes          
Furgason - yes         Norman – pass           Thorburn – yes         Wagner – yes

Motion approved.
COMMUNITY COMMENTS
1. Public Comment (Items Not on Presented Agenda)
This was the first time to have this. There were no public comments. 
2. Main Street Gentry Chamber of Commerce
Janie Parks mentioned many current and coming events. She said that the Quilt Show was very nice, but the cold weather had cut down on attendance. The annual Easter Egg Hunt will be March 31 at 2 pm at the Gentry City Park. Freedom Fest on July 4 is going full speed. She will have more information at later meetings. The annual Awards Banquet will be March 8 at Wooden Spoon. Nomination forms for these awards were in her packet. Tickets are $25. She mentioned the current business expansions in town. Bever’s Hardware is moving the last of April to the old Walmart building. There is a new business on Main Street, Vanity Source, and a Mexican market will be in the Old ‘Fast Eddy’s’ building. The new Simmons facility on Highway 59 North has begun construction. She and the Mayor had talked to representatives from Simmons today.
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3. Gentry Senior Activity Center

Maxine Foster distributed the monthly calendar and menu. She said not much was planned this month due to the cold. They have started a watercolor painting class taught by Sheila Reynolds. The District Attorney will be at the Center on Feb. 15 to present a talk on Prevention of Scams and Identity Theft. There is exercise each day at 9 am.

4. Gentry Public Schools
Supt. Terrie Metz was pleased to announce that the school had signed an agreement with NTI to earn up to 23 credit hours through the school. This is in the heavy-duty truck area.
UNFINISHED BUSINESS
1. Dawn Hill East Bridge Update
The Mayor reported that he found out 2 weeks ago from FEMA that the route the bridge is located on is under a different program and not eligible for FEMA money. It was necessary to file under FHWA instead. But since the paperwork was already done, the information was sent immediately to FHWA. This program is under ARDOT. The Mayor reported that no time should have been lost due to this problem and we are still moving along. Councilman Furgason asked if the City had good barriers around the bridge. The Mayor replied that proper barriers were in place but people were driving around on private property, where the City has no authority. He also reported that Garver Engineers has experience with ARDOT and it may be possible to get a temporary fix. He also said that FHWA is 80% reimbursement.
2. Parks Master Plan Update
The Mayor reported that on Jan. 17 the Finance and Park Committees met with Engineer Rick McGraw, who gave a presentation on the Park. The Engineers will make “black line” drawings to show the placement of the various proposed activities/buildings of the project. There is continuing progress.
3. Speed Limit Review/Change Petition Update
This item was tabled last month. However, it was found in Statute 27-51-201 that 30 MPH is the maximum limit on all streets in urban areas. The areas mentioned on the petition were now in urban areas. The Safety Committee recommended No Change at this time. Councilman Furgason said he would challenge the term “urban” for this area. He was the one who brought in this petition and listened to the petitioners. He said that this was more rural areas, where houses were far apart and there was deer hunting. The Mayor replied that the City has to follow federal requirements to receive their money. He added that the City was also looking at other areas of the city to determine that they are all 30 mph or less.
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4. Cellular Communication Tower Ordinance 3rd Reading

This Ordinance was passed last month on the 2nd Reading. Councilman Barrett asked if there had been any public comments. The Mayor said no.
Motion:  Furgason–to suspend the rules and read by heading only

Second:   Crawford   
Roll Call: 

Arnold – yes           Barrett – yes           Crawford – yes
 

            Furgason – yes       Norman – yes         Thorburn – yes        Wagner - yes 
Motion approved. Attorney Williams read by heading only.

Motion:  Crawford--to pass on 3rd Reading

Second:   Wagner   
Roll Call: 

Arnold – yes           Barrett – yes           Crawford – yes
 

            Furgason – yes       Norman – yes         Thorburn – yes        Wagner - yes 
Motion approved.
NEW BUSINESS
1. Main Street Gentry Association Agreement Ordinance
This Ordinance would continue the agreement with Main Street Gentry. Councilman Furgason said he thought the report by Ms. Parks on the listings of new businesses was excellent. He would like this to continue. Councilman Arnold mentioned that the Chamber was now making Gift Bags for new businesses and residents of the City, which would contain gifts, coupons, and information about the city. They will be at City Hall for new water hookups.
Motion:  Barrett--to suspend the rules and read by Heading only

Second:   Thorburn   
Roll Call: 

Arnold – yes           Barrett – yes           Crawford – yes       

            Furgason – yes       Norman – yes         Thorburn – yes        Wagner - yes 
Motion approved. Attorney Williams read by heading only.

Motion:  Crawford–to pass on 3 Readings with a Single Vote
Second:   Barrett   
Roll Call: 

Arnold – yes           Barrett – yes           Crawford – yes       

            Furgason – yes       Norman – yes         Thorburn – yes        Wagner - yes 
Motion approved.
Motion:  Crawford–to pass on Emergency Clause

Second:   Thorburn   
Roll Call: 

Arnold – yes           Barrett – yes           Crawford – yes       

            Furgason – yes        Norman – yes         Thorburn – yes        Wagner - yes 
Motion approved.
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2. Dump Truck Purchase Ordinance
Included in the Agenda packet for tonight was an Ordinance to allow the City to purchase a used dump truck for the Public Works people to use for the price of $23,300.00. Mr. Wilson, Mr. Craft, and Mr. Reed had brought the vehicle to the area for the Councilmen to see. Councilman Crawford asked if there was sufficient money in the account to pay for this vehicle. The Mayor said he had included this purchase in his 2018 Budget under Equipment.
Motion:  Furgason–to suspend the rules and read by heading only

Second:   Wagner   
Roll Call: 

Arnold – yes           Barrett – yes           Crawford – yes       

            Furgason – yes       Norman – yes         Thorburn – yes        Wagner - yes 
Motion approved. Attorney Williams read by heading only.

Motion:  Barrett–to pass on 3 Readings with a Single Vote

Second:   Furgason   
Roll Call: 

Arnold – yes           Barrett – yes           Crawford – yes       

            Furgason – yes       Norman – yes         Thorburn – yes        Wagner - yes 
Motion approved.
Motion:  Crawford–to pass on Emergency Clause

Second:   Thorburn   
Roll Call: 

Arnold – yes           Barrett – yes           Crawford – yes       

            Furgason – yes      Norman – yes         Thorburn – yes        Wagner - yes 
Motion approved.
3. Track Type Tractor (Dozer) Purchase Resolution
Also included in tonight’s Agenda Packet was a Resolution to purchase a new Dozer. This would be purchased through the NJPA program for $97,336.69, which was also included in the 2018 Budget. The particulars of the Dozer were listed in the Resolution packet. Until the delivery date of the new dozer, the City will receive a loaner.
Motion:  Barrett-–to accept this Resolution as presented
Second:   Thorburn   
Roll Call: 

Arnold – yes            Barrett – yes            Crawford – yes
   

Furgason – yes        Norman – yes          Thorburn – yes         Wagner - yes 
Motion approved. 
ANNOUNCEMENTS

· Planning Commission Meeting—Thursday, Feb. 15, 2018 at 7 pm

· The Mayor asked the Council to notice the increase of sales tax from the County for this month. It would reflect the Nov/Dec spending in the county.
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There was no other new business at this time, and the Mayor entertained a motion to adjourn.

Motion:  Barrett -To adjourn this meeting

Second:  Wagner
Roll Call: 


Arnold – yes           Barrett – yes           Crawford - yes      
  
Furgason – yes        Norman – yes        Thorburn – yes      Wagner - yes
Motion approved. 
________________________________

_________________________________

CITY CLERK-TREASURER: 



MAYOR:  KEVIN JOHNSTON

JAYNE KOOISTRA
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